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4/12/23

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                     APRIL 12, 2023
PRESENT:  Mike Weaver, Fred Arbogast, Mayor Mike Sharkey, Keith Wills, Stephen
Mayoryk; Ted Nadobny; Ken Thomas and Mark Beran
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Kim Butcher via Zoom; Erica Rearich; Henry Heinlein; Richard Buchanan; Nate Kirschman; Brad Dauberman, Fire Chief; Terry Blomquist; Julian Jackson
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:02 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Council President Nadobny presiding.

President Nadobny announced an executive session was held at 6:30 p.m. prior to the meeting to discuss possible litigation.
Kevin Hertzog, Dependable Construction Code Services, regarding the formation of his company to perform UCC and BCO services.  He was employed by South Penn Code Consultants and a letter was received from SPCC that as of June 1, it will no longer be offering the UCC and BCO services.  Kevin supplied his fee schedules, business model, and proposed agreement.  Kevin was asked to provide his insurance certificate, and a comparison of his rates to those of South Penn Code Consultants.  Upon receipt and review of this information, Council can make a decision with regard to the appointment of Dependable Construction Code Services, LLC to provide such services for Shrewsbury Borough.
CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Nate Kirschman, 1 Shetland Dr., asked if a sign could be placed westbound on Forrest Avenue (SR 0851) before the curve to the left to ask motorists to use their turn signals if they are continuing on Route 851.  Nate offered to purchase the sign.  This was referred to the Traffic Calming Committee.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the March 8 meeting were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures for March: General check numbers 4864 thru 4916 for a total of $115,832.54; Water check numbers 2274 thru 2281 totaling $13,525.44; Sewer check numbers 1982 thru 1998 totaling $281,754.00; Highway Aid check numbers none.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the March 6 ($17,554.16) and February 20 ($22,385.82) payroll registers.
S. Mayoryk and M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

95 East Forrest Avenue Fill Dirt
Since the site has been graded, the developer has determined that there is enough dirt to finish the grading.  This determination was based upon the opinions of contractors providing assistance with this project.  The soil from the development in Shrewsbury Township on Campbell Road was not used and is expected to remain in that development.

Codes Enforcement
A letter was received from South Penn Code Consultants that as of June 1, it will no longer offer BCO and UCC inspection services but will continue to offer zoning and sewage enforcement services.  Keith Hunnings, President, encouraged the Borough to speak with Kevin Hertzog who would offer the BCO and UCC inspection services.
The report for March was received.
Southern Regional Police Department 
The police activity report dated 2/26/23 through 3/25/23 was received.  Mayor reported there were complaints about the two vape shops in the area possibly selling merchandise to minors.  Investigations proved this was true and both stores have charges through the Attorney General’s office.  An offer was made for the police officer vacancy.  The applicant is an officer in Maryland and is taking classes to be certified in Pennsylvania.  He will be doing administrative work until the classes are completed.  The Intergovernmental Agreement Committee met to discuss Glen Rock Borough’s proposals.  Glen Rock Borough was told there is a two year notice period for withdrawal and they are a member until the end of 2024.  If the Intergovernmental Agreement is changed, it would need the approval of all of the members.  There was discussion about any unused Glen Rock Borough PPUs and whether the remaining member municipalities would like to purchase more time.  Shrewsbury Borough’s PPU time is currently sufficient.  There was concern that over time, Shrewsbury Borough’s budget would be in excess of one million dollars.  Based on the population of the members, the cost per person is around $169.00 a year.  Constable Jackson was present and stated there is a volunteer policing program if the Borough is interested, he could provide more information to the Board.
EMA Report
Water & Sewer 
New Freedom Sewer Meeting
The next meeting has not been set but will be for Shrewsbury and Hopewell Townships to present their calculations for EDUs desired for the future.  R K & K met with New Freedom Borough on March 8th.  The design was 50% complete in March.  New Freedom Borough was invoiced $89,000 to date.  The new blower building electrical demands will not warrant a larger emergency generator.  Several doors and light switches were added to the original proposal.   The project design and bidding will cost approximately $318,000.
Deer Creek North Interceptor Lining
The sewer line is 10” and 12” with six leaks totaling 25,000 gallons of infiltration per day.  The sewer line has other cracks that are not leaking but should be repaired with the lining.  The amount of $300,000 was budgeted.  Mr. Rehab submitted a quote in the amount of $158,300.  Aegion/Insituform provided a quote of $149,256.  The Municipal Authority approved the quote from Aegion/Insituform in the amount of $149,256.  Additional repairs will be made as maintenance and those funds were included in the budget.
F. Arbogast moved to approve the quote from Aegion/Insituform in the amount of $149,256.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Railroad Borough/Harambe Development
As discussed last month, Jason Dunaja has a seven-lot development in Railroad Borough with private wells and the homes will need meters in order to register the gallons for sewer usage.  Railroad Borough and the developer are requesting that the Public Works Department read the meters and provide the readings to Railroad Borough.  The Borough would invoice Railroad Borough an hourly rate for the readings which would be approximately $300.00 a year.  The Municipal Authority approved the concept pending final review and approval of the Agreement. Sol. Rehmeyer made some revisions to the Agreement, presented them to Supt. Sweitzer, and now have been relayed to Attorney Jones.  The Municipal Authority will sign the Agreement.
304 North Main Street Sewer
The property has a working septic system and at the October 12 Council meeting, the owner was directed to connect to public sewer by March 31. Sol. Rehmeyer has been helping the neighboring property owners negotiate agreements with Mr. Warner’s attorney to facilitate a connection to the sewer system.  The negotiation process has taken more time than anticipated but documents are nearly finished.  It was the consensus of Council to allow more time for resolution of the agreements and connection.
Public Roads & Lighting 
Street Sweeper
The street sweeping is complete.  The amount of $7,000 was budgeted but the invoice will be considerably less due to the mild winter.
Tolna Road Traffic Calming Update
The six month traffic study was completed since the calming methods were installed.  Westbound traffic is unchanged.  Eastbound traffic slowed approximately 5 MPH.

Ballfield Light Cost
The ballfield lights are now powered by Met Ed.  The Med Ed charge is estimated to be $3,500 a year for electric service.  The per hour rates will need to be $35.00 to break even.  The current rate is $8.00 per hour, which has not changed since the 1980s.  

M. Beran moved to keep the hourly rate for use of the ballfield lights for 2023 at $8.00 per hour and to revisit this issue next year giving the teams notice of the increase.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Ballfield Lights New Key System Charge
Supt. Sweitzer priced the key system to control the lights more effectively.  The system allows the Borough to start/stop light usage based on payment.  The cost is $4,596.  There is $41,298 in the PLGIT Playground account.  Some meter work will be necessary.
K. Wills moved to approve the purchase of the key system payable from the Playground PLGIT account at around $5,000.
F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Ballfield Light Replacements
There are 15 light bulbs that don’t light at the Sweeney Park ballfield with the fuses and bulbs needing replaced.  Rose Fire Company is planning to use its tower truck to provide access.  

K. Wills moved to donate $500.00 to Rose Fire Company as a donation.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Energy Contract with Constellation thru APPI
The contract expires in December and approval is requested to begin the renewal process.

F. Arbogast moved to approve the start of the renewal process.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Eitzert Development Roads Maintenance Amount Held
The Letter of Credit was reduced to $58,200 in October of 2021 and was to be held for 18 months.  The roads were adopted in May of 2022.  Supt. Sweitzer said an inspection was made and there are no issues.
S. Mayoryk moved that the maintenance bond be released.
K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
Sound System for Council Room
K. Thomas stated he provided equipment to test in the room and it may be used at an upcoming meeting to test it further.
ENGINEER’S REPORT

Deer Creek Pump Station
Eng. Brenneman is still waiting to hear back on a visit to a variable frequency drive pump station.  He provided Supt. Sweitzer with some more information on the tidal valve and wet well design.  He will be working on finalizing the design/permit after any visits to pump stations.
Water Project
Layout of the new water line essentially completed.  Finalizing PennDOT permit plans for submission.  This includes water line work and storm sewer work.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Resolution #2023-2 Approving the Sale of Borough Property
S. Mayoryk moved to adopt Resolution #2023-2 to approve the sale of unusable Department of Public Works items.

K. Wills and M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Resolution #2023-1 Increasing the Fee for a Deduct Meter
S. Mayoryk moved to adopt Resolution #2023-1 to increase the fee from $45.00 a quarter to $75.00 a quarter.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Heathcote Glen II, Phase III
We are waiting for additional enhancements to the Plan that include showing portions of homes to create perspective and to show distance and proximity to help the property owners understand, now and in the future, the location of the water line, water easement and structures.
Amendment to Zoning Ordinance
K. Thomas questioned whether a Dispensary should be added to Section 207.3 under uses by special exception.  Staff discussed this and the recommendation was that Dispensaries should be treated the same as a Retail Store.  Sol. Rehmeyer was asked to follow up to see if this is still the case and to look at the uses by special exception in Section 207.3 to see if any should be removed.
Refuse Contract
Andy Warntz, of Republic Services, provided suggested items to be included in the bid specifications.  Sol. Rehmeyer will draft bid documents for review by Council.

Street Cut Ordinance
The forms were updated per the new Ordinance.  Sol. Rehmeyer drafted a letter that was sent to the Columbia Gas contact that included the new Ordinance.  The point of contact responded and requested a meeting that will include Supt. Sweitzer, Eng. Brenneman, C. Bosley and Sol. Rehmeyer to discuss the ordinance and in particular, the amount and type of surety.  We are waiting for dates for a possible meeting from Columbia Gas.
National Opioid Settlement
The Commonwealth of Pennsylvania has elected to participate in the New National Opioid Settlement.  The settlement encompasses several different drug companies and pharmacies at varying dollar amounts.  Since Pennsylvania is participating in this settlement, political subdivisions can join.  The more subdivisions that participate increases the dollar amount received by the State.  The national settlement amount is over twenty billion dollars which is to be paid out over a maximum of up to 15 years.  York County has recommended participation in the settlement since local governments are not going to take any action against the drug manufacturers themselves.  This is a practical way to capture settlement dollars to the extent that they can be utilized.  In order for the Borough to take part in the settlement, Council needs to authorize the Secretary to complete all documentation to join in the settlement.

F. Arbogast moved to authorize the Secretary to complete and sign all documentation.

K. Wills Seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
Fire Police Assistance April 29 for Electronics Recycling at the Borough Building
F. Arbogast moved to approve the request for assistance for April 29.

M. Weaver and K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Fire Police Assistance for New Freedom Sesquicentennial Parade
M. Weaver moved to approve the request for fire police assistance for the Parade on May 20

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

CPR/First Aid Class
The employees’ first aid/CPR certifications expire in May.  The instructor cost estimate is $360 and the instructor is available on May 18.

T. Nadobny moved that the Borough pay for the training.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Secretary's Report 
Ordinance 1985-8 was distributed as it requires that trash/receptables cannot be placed curbside for collection before 7:00 a.m. on the day before the regular collection.  The concern is if the 96 and 65 gallon toters are part of the new contract, that residents may leave their toter curbside and not bring it back from the curb.
York Adams Tax Bureau 
A letter was received form the YATB that our representative has not attended meetings.  Mayor Sharkey stated he attended the January 31, 2022, April 15, 2022, July 25, 2022, not the October 31, 2022 meeting but attended via Zoom on January 30 and the connection was dropped.  He will be responding to the President.  F. Arbogast stated he no longer wanted to be the Alternate and Supt. Sweitzer stated he would be the Alternate.
F. Arbogast moved to appoint Brian Sweitzer as the YATB Alternate.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Sidewalk Grant

The application was denied.  PennDOT is paving Route 851 in 2024.  Our last chance for grant money before the paving is with the PennDOT Multimodal Grant.  To apply for the grant, it would cost the Borough $2,000.  The amount of $400,000 was budgeted for this year for construction in case the grant was awarded.  The grant application deadline is July 31 with the award being in November.  The Marcellus Shale Grant ($100,000) expires at the end of 2023.
K. Thomas moved to re-apply for the multi-modal grant.

T. Nadobny seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Supt. Sweitzer was asked to provide square footage cost for sidewalk replacement on Main Street where needed.
NEW BUSINESS
COMMUNICATIONS

Burn Ban
Due to the dry conditions, a burn ban is in effect until at least the end of the week.
Newsletter Article
Mayor Sharkey reported that there have been a few emails received which expressed concern to his “From Mayor Sharkey” article published in the Spring 2023 Newsletter.  Mayor Sharkey explained that his article was intended to be informative and to highlight that he spoke at a meeting on the importance of local government.  Mayor Sharkey also offered a correction to the article to clarify that the event took place in January, 2023.  He noted that the comments regarding engaged citizens were consistent with several previous newsletter articles.  Mayor Sharkey highlighted some of the feedback receive and observed that none of the residents who emailed were at tonight’s meeting to offer public comment.  He asked Council to consider this issue a “lesson learned” and requested they move forward on a previously discussed newsletter review policy to avoid any future issues.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Presentation of Plaque
At this time, T. Nadobny presented a plaque to Keith Wills for his service as follows: 

Borough Council member: March, 2016 thru April, 2023
Planning Commission Member: August, 2006 thru April, 2023

SYC Planning Commission Member: January, 2018 thru April, 2023

South Central Emergency Management: September, 2017 thru April, 2023
ADJOURNMENT
K. Wills moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:40 p.m. 
S. Mayoryk and M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
